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SURREY BEEKEEPERS' ASSOCIATION

WEYBRIDGE DIVISION                                

NEWSLETTER:  September 2013
http://www.pyrford.com/weybridgebees


Editorial
At about this time, perhaps the most important operation of the beekeeping year has to be done: the feeding of the colonies to prepare them for winter. More often than you would expect, when some beekeepers are asked how much they fed their bees the previous autumn, they obviously have no idea. Another more extreme example of atroocious beekeeping is to remove all of the honey from the supers and leave nothing in the brood nest; yes, this has happened in the past! 
A full-size colony needs 40lbs (18kg) of stores to feed on and keep warm through the winter. There will be no significant forage at all for the bees until next spring, so feeding has to be done soon and should be completed by the end of September. This feeding is a major job, not simply a casual tipping of a bit of sugar syrup into a feeder in the odd minute or two between other jobs. The kindest beekeepers leave each colony with 40 lb pure honey. However, according to research, bees will be OK if half their stores are honey and half white sugar. On this basis, for each colony, you would need to make up a little more than 2 gallons of syrup (8kg sugar dissolved in 1 gallon of water makes 2 gallons of syrup). The first thing to be done is to estimate accurately the amount of honey in the brood area. To do this, each frame in the brood box(es) has to be lifted and inspected to estimate how much honey it contains. (A really full national deep frame contains about 5 lb and a really full national shallow about 3 lb). The amount of sugar to be fed is the difference between 40 lb and the amount of honey (at least 20 lb) in the hive. This should be fed in the evening (to avoid robbing) in a rapid feeder (eg a contact type or Miller, etc. – see standard textbooks or catalogues for descriptions of the many types of rapid feeder available).

Bees fed properly in the autumn do not normally need further feeding until at least the following February or March, and perhaps not even then. However it is advisable to keep a check on their stores especially during an extreme winter (ie unduly long warm or wet periods). Learn to get the feel of the weight of a well stocked hive, and regularly heft it during the winter; this way you’ll know when it feels light and the bees need more food. 

In recent years, some colonies have starved out during winter despite plenty of stores being available in some of the frames slightly away for the winter cluster. These stores, for some reason, have not been used (or found) by the bees. Some beekeepers adjust the position of such frames to prevent starvation. New beekeepers must be very careful indeed if undertaking this kind of activity, which should be done preferably under the guidance of a skilled beekeeper. The same advice is offered on the winter administration of oxalic or acetic acid for varroa control in December/early January; both operations must be carried out very quickly at winter temperatures. 
Peter Webb has kindly written a very comprehensive article on bee feeding that is deliberately being sent as an attachment, so that it can be read as a separate item, but also printed out, for reference.
Apiary Meeting, Saturday 28th September
Jonathan Hall has kindly volunteered to hold the next meeting, beginning at 1430 hours.

It will be held at the apiary at Crockford Bridge Farm, New Haw Road, Addlestone KT15 2BU. The subject will be preparation for overwintering, and he will, no doubt, have various tricks up his sleeve! Please bring flasks of hot water for tea and coffee, and contributions for a picnic tea.
Please park in the garden centre car park, and walk down to the apiary taking the path to the right of the farm shop.











            

Sue Lawes
Report of August Apiary Meeting, Saturday 17th August
This is being written for us by a ‘volunteer’ and will be in the October newsletter.

National Honey Show,  24th-26th October,  St George’s College, Weybridge
Full details are given in the attached newsletter and flyer.

Two apiary sites on offer (Lightwater and Chobham)
(1) Lightwater
Martin Hearst (07785 590121) has 2 acres of land in Lightwater and he is very keen for bees to be kept there, although he cannot do it himself. He said there is no problem with access, there is a drive down to the site and it is gated. The address is 174 MacDonald Road, Lightwater GU18 5YB.
If you are interested in this offer, please contact Mr Hearst. 
(2) Chobham
Julia Wright has a site of 20 acres in Chobham next to a nursery that specialises in lavender! There is room for a number of hives. Access at any time is convenient and is no problem. Julia says that if anyone would like a wander round please call her on her mobile (07976 279729) or send an email teejulia@aol.com.
Perhaps you would let me know the result of any contacts, so that I shall know whether or not to re-advertise these sites next month. -Ed.
New Buzz Group for Woking/Old Woking/Horsell Area

I am interested to see if there are enough people keen to join a new Buzz Group around Woking/Old Woking /Horsell Area.  This would be separate from the Rowtown one for those not keeping bees there.  If there are enough people I am happy to co-ordinate, although being a very new Bee Keeper, will look for others to provide the advice.  If you would like to contact me we can see if there are enough people interested to set up a group.
davidparker@polymathconsulting.com  Please put Buzz Group in the subject of the email and copy it to Sue Lawes (Buzz Group Co-coordinator) for information. Her email is  slawes@hotmail.co.uk. 
David Parker

Beekeeping Equipment for sale
1.  We have been sorry to learn that Don Whyte is unable to continue with his beekeeping. Attached is a list of the new and barely used equipment that he has for sale. Please contact Don directly if you are interested in any of the items. His contact details are on the attachment.

2.  Jonathan Hall would like to sell the these items:

200kg used Stainless Steel Honey Tank and filter - £225.00

6x new Apidea Mini mating nucs - £17.50 each

5x new Paynes 6 frame Poly Nucs with Ekes (use ekes for either feeding fondant on top of the frames or to use 14 x 12 frames) - £25.00 each
Contact Tel: 07850 696844 or jonathan-hall@talktalk.net
3.  Norman Chapman, a very long-standing member of Croydon Division, is having what he describes as a ‘ruthless scale down’. Now aged 89, he is disposing of 40 years’ accumulation of beekeeping items and tools, all of which are well maintained. Details of his equipment can be seen in the list in his email, which will be forwarded to you separately; it is also being sent to the other 7 Divisions of Surrey BKA. Anyone interested can contact Norman by email: bees.njc@gmail.com.
Syrup for winter feeding available
Jonathan Hall is offering the following:

A quantity of Invertbee Syrup in 14kg jerry cans - £22.00 each

The Invertbee syrup is similar to Ambrosia syrup and has the same advantages for winter feeding.
Contact Tel: 07850 696844 or jonathan-hall@talktalk.net
Brood disease outbreaks 
I believe locations should be disclosed. I see no point whatever in keeping them secret.











       Gil Bray
Details of locations should be made known to all members.









Noreen Buckley
I think it is in everyone’s interest to know the exact location of an outbreak.











  Marion C.

We should be told where it is.





Marion Malcher
I would have thought that in bold letters on the first page [of the newsletter] was the EFB standstill notice.

                            







      Bruce Murchie

Thank you for your contributions. The above are quotations that I have received directly – all in favour of disclosure – and I am aware that almost all members who have participated in the emails circulating on this issue have also been in favour. –Ed.
Scale hive

The weight fell by 18 lb 11 oz from 4th August to 27th August, an average of 13 oz/day; the daily fall was fairly consistent. 
From the Secretary
As intimated in the May newsletter, I am intending to retire from this role after many years, so as from this year’s AGM I am very happy to tell you that we shall have a new Secretary, although I shall be available to provide information, etc. for as long as is necessary. 
I should like to pass on to my successor an up-to-date list of who already does what in the Division. As an attachment to the December 2012 newsletter, there was a list entitled Who’s Who? (in Weybridge Division, 2013); I’ll send it again with this Newsletter. There will be changes in the officers and Scrutineer of the Accounts at the AGM, but would others please check that their information is correct, and let me know if it is not. One very welcome addition is that Chris Chisholm has kindly offered to be responsible for refreshments at Divisional events. 
I should also like to prepare a second list, of people who are prepared to help occasionally, with specific tasks or events. This could include helping to set up and clear a hired hall for an event; organising or manning (Geoff would say ‘personing) a ‘bee stand’ at local public events; helping with and/or providing refreshments; giving some time, as required, for maintenance in the Teaching Apiary; giving talks to local groups; giving talks in schools, etc. If you feel able to offer yourself for one or any number of these, or for any other tasks not listed, please let me know, and I’ll be pleased to give the new secretary this information as well.

Thank you, Marion C.
Bee Improvement for All
This is the topic of a one day course on queen rearing that has been arranged by the Bee Improvement and Bee Breeders Association (BIBBA), who are running the course at several venues around the country. West Sussex BKA are hosting one event at Pulborough Village Hall on Saturday 16th November. Full details are in an attachment to this newsletter. Anyone interested, but unable to attend on that date may be interested to know that the same course will be run in Bracknell on the previous Saturday, 9th November.
Has the Asian Hornet arrived in this country?
As those of you who are registered with BeeBase will already know, a very disturbing message was issued by the National Bee Unit on 22nd August. It is possible that the Asian Hornet has been found in this country, near Maidstone, Kent. The NBU emphasised that this is not yet confirmed, and they will update us, as appropriate; no further news has been received at this time (2nd September).
‘More than honey’ – a new film

This film’s Swiss director is Markus Imhoof, who described its theme as nothing less than ‘the clash between evolution and civilisation’. To Imhoof and other observers it’s as plain as a bee on your nose. “Bees are not being killed off by pesticides, mites, exploitative husbandry, antibiotics, incest, climate change or loss of habitat, but by a perfect storm of all of these factors. They are victims of our ‘success’”. 
A report on the film forms the basis of an article that appeared in the Telegraph magazine of 17th August, and has been brought to my attention by several members. The large-print statement directly beneath the title of the article (‘The perfect swarm’), suggests that the way to save the bees is to cross-breed them with African 'killer bees'. However, the trailer of the film, which the article promotes, emphasises other aspects, presenting ‘a series of portraits of people engaged commercially or scientifically with bees’. There is some disturbing content on the pressurised beekeeping methods used in some parts of America, but also some beautiful cinematography of bees kept with greater care.
The only screening that is listed near us so far is on 11th September at 18.20 at London Curzon Soho in Shaftesbury Avenue, although they may announce more dates later in other more convenient cinemas. www.morethanhoney.co.uk.

Thank you to Sally Abraham for the details of the screening. –Ed.
I hope that attention will be paid to history if they start to experiment with Africanised queens. – Ed.
I think that all beekeepers should make an effort to see this film when, hopefully, it appears at a more convenient venue than Soho. Maybe not all will agree with some of what it says, but I do think we have to give proper consideration to various views (some of which may differ from our own) on any subject, especially beekeeping, which I suppose is near to all of our hearts. – Ed.
British Black Bees in Wiltshire
A beekeeper has introduced 14 colonies of the British black bee to a remote site on Salisbury Plain, at Imber, a village that was commandeered by the army in World War II and has been deserted ever since. He considers that the site will be the perfect spot to breed this bee, which is claimed to be our indigenous honey bee. However, some local beekeepers report that there are other honey bee colonies too close to the area (some just over 3 miles away) to ensure the adequate isolation required for breeding a pure strain. 
It has been reported that bees will forage a distance of 12 km (over 7 miles).   (Seeley, 1985, Honeybee Ecology, p 86) – Ed.
From an article in the Daily Telegraph, contributed by Graham Maguire, and from other sources. –Ed.

Help requested by a student (not a repeat of the one last month)
My name is Laura McLeod. I am a geography student at Plymouth University and am currently carrying out my final year dissertation which is based around the topic of the future pollination services of managed bees. In order to complete my research I wish to look at the attitudes of beekeepers towards beekeeping. Attached is a copy of my questionnaire which aims to do this.  If you could spare a few moments, please could you forward this questionnaire onto your members, it would be very much appreciated. 
Laura McLeod
This questionnaire is a short one, so do try to find a few minutes to help Laura. - Ed.
Plants for sale 
We had a phone call today from Harry Salaman, who lives at Bayan, Muddy Lane, off Wisley Lane, Wisley GU23 6QL. (01932 341410). The house is in Wisley Village, almost opposite Wisley Church. He has a small, but fairly interesting collection of garden plants, including some bee plants, which he sells at very reasonable prices.
More on the world-wide bee problems
An interesting article, entitled ‘Absent bees, empty cupboards’, from Israel informs us of the serious state of honeybees in that country, and reminds us of their overall world condition. The article, based on information from Professor Sharoni Shafir, Director of the Bee Research Centre at the Hebrew University at Rehovot, explains the potential effect of the honey bee decline on food supplies, variety of foods, global malnutrition and new socio-economic problems following the use of more expensive and less nutritious foods. He quotes  a fall from six million colonies in the USA to a current three million. The native bee of Israel (the Syrian bee) is aggressive and doesn’t produce much honey. The domesticated western honeybee, the one used in that country in agriculture where pollinating services are essential… to the food supply… is in danger of dying out in Israel and everywhere else. The good news is that Israel has developed a type of anti-varroa immunisation, using a technique called RNA silencing. The commercial product is called Remebee, and is produced by the Beeologics company. The less good news is that the agricultural giant, Monsanto, infamous for its attempts to dominate global world agriculture using GM seeds, recently bought Beeologics. “Maybe they’re trying to improve their public relations”… said Shafir, optimistically. 
Abstracted from the Israli newspaper, Metro, dated August 2 2013, contributed by a friend Ronnie Williams
Sneaky breeders make sons
Altruistic worker bees usually abstain from reproduction - unless they have a shot at making a royal baby. The fertility and the breeding habits of seven colonies of Western honeybees (Apis mellifera) were monitored. It was thought that workers (who are all female) refrain from breeding and instead raise the queen’s brood, which is better for the colony’s overall success. But the researchers found that overall, 4.2% of males (drones) are produced by workers, a level 40 times greater than that typically reported. Furthermore, just before virgin queens set out to establish their own hives, a worker baby boom occurs and the number of worker-produced drones peaks at more than 6%. The authors speculate that workers may risk breaking ranks for the chance of producing a new queen’s future mate.  
Contributed by Tony Johnson from an article abstracted in Nature from an original article in Molecular Ecology (2013) 22, 4298-4306.
Today’s special? Burnt bee larvae as new restaurant offers ‘insect fine dining’
A new pop-up restaurant, Eat Ento, recently opened in London, offers burnt bee larvae, baked waxworm, honey caterpillar canapés, crunched crickets, grasshopper dumpling, locust jus, deep-fried worms…
Dessert could only be described as a petri dish of burnt bee larvae.
The dish uses drone bee larvae, which organic beekeepers get rid of anyway, once they have matured, because they attract mites.
Insects are richer in iron, zinc and fibre, with higher concentrations of unsaturated fats than the equivalent amount in meat. Crickets, for example, need 12 times less feed than cattle, four times less feed than sheep, and half as much feed as pigs and broiler chickens to produce the same amount of protein, and farming them uses less water, less energy and less space.
[The proprietiers] have found surprisingly positive reactions from vegans and vegetarians, many of whom reject the idea of leading calves and lambs to the slaughter, but find less empathy with a prawn.

Whatever next? Abstracted from the Times dated 15 August. Thanks to Caroline Udall, one of our current year’s students, for drawing our attention to this article. – Ed.
Sense About Science (‪volunteer@senseaboutscience.org‬)
I am contacting you about Sense About Science's plant science panel. The aim of this panel is to give members of the public a chance to put their questions and concerns about plant science related issues (for example issues around the environment, plants and food) directly to scientists. It is an open and ongoing invitation from the research community to anyone who wants to take part.  Would members and/or supporters of the Surrey Beekeepers’ Association be interested in the work of the panel? Please do tweet, Facebook or add it to any newsletter you are producing. To promote the panel we have also produced postcards containing all the information needed to contact the scientists involved, and would be happy to send you some for your organisation. Could I send you some to use in any outreach activity you may do?
If you are interested please let me know how many postcards you would like and also the address to which to send them. 

Federico

	Dates for your diary

	Wednesday
	11th September
	6.20pm
	‘More than honey’

Film showing in London
	p 4

	Saturday
	28th September
	2.30pm
	Apiary Meeting

Crockford Bridge Farm
	p 1

	Thurs-Sat
	24th-26th October
	
	National Honey Show, Weybridge
	June, p 7 and attachment

	Saturday 
	16th November
	All day
	BIBBA Queen rearing course

Pulborough
	p 3

	Sunday
	17th November
	2.30 pm
	Weybridge Division AGM
	More later

	Saturday
	7th December
	
	Surrey BKA AGM
	More later


	CONTACT DETAILS

	Chairman

Rob Chisholm - 01483 715779

email:  robinchisholm102@btinternet.com
	Secretary

Marion Cooper - 01932 242179

email:  coopergm56@btinternet.com

	Treasurer

Sandra Rickwood - 01932 244326

email:  sandrarickwood@btinternet.com
	Newsletter Editor

Geoff Cooper - 01932 242179

email:  coopergm56@btinternet.com

	Rowtown Apiary Manager

Rob Chisholm - 01483 715779

email:  robinchisholm102@btinternet.com
	Burhill Allotments Apiary Manager

Jim Joyce - 01932 225435

email:  enid.w.joyce@gmail.com

	Teaching Apiary Manager

Sandra Rickwood - 01932 244326

email:  sandrarickwood@btinternet.com
	Nosema Clinic
Jim and Enid Joyce - 01932 225435

email:  enid.w.joyce@gmail.com

	Regional Bee Inspector

Alan Byham - 01306 611016 or 07775 119447 (Mobile)

Email:  alan.byham@fera.gsi.gov.uk
	Swarms
Michael Main - 01932 849080
email:  michael_main@talktalk.net

	LOCAL BEE ADVISERS

	Rob Chisholm - 01483 715779
	Geoff Cooper - 01932 242179

	Jim Joyce - 01932  225435
	Stephen Sore - 01784  465323 or 07535  319753 
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